Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
March 2, 2009
Present: Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Anne Chambers, Terry DeHay, Sherry Ettlich, Paul French, 

Emily Miller-Francisco, Bill Hughes, Gerry McCain, Maggie McClellan, Donna Mills, Mada Morgan, Doyne Mraz, Michael Naumes, Pete Nordquist, John Roden, Dan Rubenson, Robin Strangfeld, Steve Thorpe, Jody Waters 

Absent:  Dennis Dunleavy, Bill Hughes, Greg Pleva, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Taylor York (student representative)

Visitors: Jim Klein, Paul Steinle, Laura O’Bryon, Don Weingust, John Gutrich
1.  Approval of Minutes from February 16, 2009
Motion to approve from Naumes, seconded by Mraz.  Approved unanimously, no abstentions.

2. Announcements
Next meeting of Faculty Senate will be on March 16, the Monday of finals week.  Next quarter, we resume the second Monday of Spring term, April 6.  No meeting during Spring break.

3. Comments from President Cullinan – President Cullinan was absent; no comments.

4. Comments from Provost Klein
· Master Academic Plan forums will be postponed until early in Spring term due to the busy schedule of the next few weeks
· Encourage your participation in searches for the CAS Dean and the VP for Finance and Administration.   All campus emails provide background information on candidates.  Videos of candidates’ public presentations are available on web, as well as user-friendly evaluation forms.
· Financial situation continues to be precarious.  SOU is soliciting support upstate.  Further information on furlough days will be forthcoming.
Naumes:  What do Faculty Furlough days mean?  
Klein: Probably a salary roll-back.  
Ettlich: APSOU has discussed the issue of faculty furlough days and offered to confer with Craig Morris, but no meeting has yet eventuated.  Craig Morris has made it clear elsewhere that furlough days are not intended to be “work for free.”
Klein: As Craig has said, furlough for faculty is “squishy.”

Thorpe: Would like to know why we are searching for two positions each in Human Resources and Development: a Vice President as well as a Director.  Why is this necessary?  Secondly, were those positions written into the retrenchment plan?

No one present could answer these questions.  Rubenson will follow up to obtain information.
McClellan: Is it possible to get a list of the searches that are underway this year? 
Klein:  There are 12.  Successful searches have been concluded for two positions in Math, one in Spanish.  Off the top of my head, the following are still in process: Math (one additional search still underway), plus  Sociology, Accounting, Performing Arts, Criminal Justice, Education (two), Japanese,  Psychology.  I could send out a list. 

Ettlich: It would be good to know if all the administrative searches are replacing people, like the faculty searches are.
Rubenson: I’ll ask the questions and see what we get back.

5. AC Report from Terry DeHay
We discussed the new distance learning manual (copies of which will be distributed to campus soon).  Also the importance of getting broad feedback on the Master Academic Plan, which has a five-year focus.  Discussed issues raised by the proposed Master’s in Applied Science and sent questions to the Academic Policies Committee for consideration.  Discussed possible procedures to facilitate curriculum review; Provost suggested an electronic template for this process.  Maggie McClellan presented results of research on administrative review procedures used elsewhere in the state. 
McClellan: Surveyed other OUS institutions regarding their administrative evaluation process.  Found most don’t do this at all.  No one does it the way we do.

6. Student Senate Report
Taylor York was ill.  No report.

Discussion Items
7. Curriculum Committee: Environmental Studies Major
Rubenson:  Information on ES curriculum changes was provided as agenda attachments.  These involve revisions to an existing major, not a new major proposal.  John Gutrich, Chair of ES, is here today to answer questions

Nordquist: Curriculum Committee has approved the proposed revisions.  The existing proposal has two fewer concentrations than were proposed last spring.  We like it!
Rubenson: Some of the concentrations overlap with existing minor or certificate programs.  Could a student do both?

Nordquist: Yes, if someone wanted to.

DeHay: Can you double-count the same classes for both a major and a minor?  
(Murmurs around the room: Yes, this is possible.)
Morgan: I’m seeing lots of cross-listed courses.  Our current Integrations policy is that two courses can be taken in the major, but the remaining one must come from outside.  Hard to apply this policy to cross-listed courses since issues arise re: what’s inside and outside the major.

Naumes:  Having done cross listed courses for 25 yrs, what we do is count the course according to the prefix it was taken under.  If that turns out to be a problem for the student later, he/she needs to work with the registrar to change the prefix of the course. Courses are counted according to what the students signed up for (regardless of the cross listing).  My sense is that counting the courses in major can be a bit of a shell game.  Students can also petition the Registrar to change a prefix later if they need to.

Chambers: I thought that 3 credit classes usually went 1 hr and 25 minutes.  

(Response from several: No, 75 minutes since no break is included.)
Naumes: What exactly is new and improved in this proposal?  
Guthrich: This proposal plays to the strengths of our ES faculty.  Three geologists on staff provide support for the Earth Sciences concentration.  Our CRM concentration is quite different from the CRM certificate under Anthropology; Mark Tveskov is excited that our students will be able to learn the geomorphology of soils from Geology faculty.  Sustainability concentration has been reworked quite a bit.  We feel very good about the core requirements in the ES major, which involved battles, personality clashes to develop.  Skill sets in GIS, and mix of social and natural sciences, are the strengths of the program.

Ettlich: Do you have ample students for all the concentrations?

Guthrich: In Fall, almost 100 ES majors.  This is a free-floating year since students know we had the original curriculum shot down last spring. We are open to reducing concentrations in future if we see enrollments are too thin.  We’re seeing an increase of interest in the policy side right now from entering students.  Sustainability and ecology/conservation are trumping the traditional disciplinary focus of Biology.  
Mills: Five concentrations are included now, versus seven last spring?

Guthrich: Yes.  The prior concentration of Geology (essentially an effort to hold on to the Geology major) was merged into the Earth Science concentration. We felt the Non Profit Management concentration overlapped too much with the School of Business.  We are basing the ES program on the strengths of our faculty, focusing on the expertise we have.  Thus we kept CRM because we have faculty in ES to do it.  

Rubenson: I’ve a question for the Curriculum Committee.  This major has about 100 credits required, quite large.  Was that discussed?

Nordquist: That was a huge issue, and we discussed it.  The total number of credits is lower than proposed last spring.  We are satisfied that the bulk of credits comes from the ES core, and that much of this double-dips with general education. 
Steinle:  No actual guidelines now exist for number of required credits, so the Curriculum Committee tries to think this through each time as best we can.  Definitely a trade off.  Other natural science majors also have large requirements too.
8. Curriculum changes: Discussion of Processes and Information Sharing
Based on our Senate experience with new program reviews to date, what’s working well and what could we change to make things run more smoothly?  
Rubenson: I’m concerned that we sometimes have conversations in Senate about curriculum issues that should have happened elsewhere.  Is this a shared perception or not?  Or is all going as well as it could go?

A twenty minute discussion ensued.  Main themes and suggestions included:

· Curriculum Committee and Grad Council are Faculty Senate committees, so it is reasonable for Senate to set standards/expectations for those committees. 

· Collaboration between departments is good, but a structured way to communicate about curricular changes and their impacts on other programs is needed.

· Executive summary from Curriculum Committee would be helpful, distinguishing the changes that have policy implications from those that are seen as non-problematic.  This should include background about the discussion process if the item carried over several meetings, as well as context regarding any problematic aspects and the Committee’s decision process.

· A list of newly-approved courses could be added to throughout the year.
· Electronic templates (possibly one that could accommodate multiple uses) could be developed.  OSU uses such a system: all change requests are sent to a central curriculum coordinator for initial processing and then dispersed for appropriate approval.  Texas also has something similar.  Morgan and Klein will get further information on these existing systems.

· Heuristic guidelines developed by the Curriculum Committee could be made available on-line (for example, expectations for lower versus upper division courses re: prerequisites).

· A sign-off approval process should be mandated before another department’s courses can be included in a proposed curriculum change 

· Create different deadlines for different types of proposals.  For example, routine changes (like modifying a course description) versus major changes (like proposal of a new degree or major), plus a middle ground in between.  Action on the simpler ones could be deferred until late in the year, but those that will take upstate approval or have broader policy implications should have earlier deadlines.

· Do away with the concept of “catalog year” entirely.

· Create protocols to ensure that Curriculum Committee consistently asks the right questions re: each type of proposed change.  This could be done by the Committee actively asking questions of departments or by putting proposed changes on the web and expecting affected departments to comment. (Discussion favored the active approach. However, it was acknowledged that this requires more effort, both of the Curriculum Committee and departments.  Everyone is more over-stretched than in the past.)
· To ensure OUS-level approvals, careful attention is required to components like “impact statement.”  Even so, proposals may not be successful if perceived to be competing with existing programs on other campuses.

· Chair training, to increase and equalize access to institutional history/background information, would be helpful
9. Constitution Committee: By-laws sections 1.000-1.130
Introduction by Ettlich.   Main changes include one Senate seat per department plus reduction of specific detail regarding conduct of elections.  The Bylaws now provide general guidance, allowing flexibility to make the system work efficiently.

Handout of the Transition Plan was circulated.  Ettlich read out some corrections in some particular color codes.  (Note: black corresponds to a person’s second year on Senate, green to the first year, red to the final year.)  Year headings refer to people seated in June of a given year for Senate participation over the next academic year.  This handout clarified the dates for expiration of seats and how Senate seats were distributed between “at large” and departmental seats.  In the Fall 2009 column, the at-large seats belong to Mada Morgan and Jody Waters (both in second year, one more year to go) and Kay Sagmiller (currently in last year). 
Rubenson:  In 1.111 (a), eligibility is stated to be defined in Section 4.242.  Didn’t see any specification of eligibility in that section.

Ettlich:  Should be Section 4.312 b.  This defines who is “faculty.”  USEM fits this definition OK.  Provost’s Office has responsibility for certifying who is a member of each department. Faculty with split 50-50 appointments are members of both departments.  They vote in both and can serve in both. 
Case: Re: 1.122:  Please clarify “allowing at least 10 university days.”  

Ettlich: Election committee notifies department chair to have them conduct an election.  They have 10 university days (i.e. working days, which would not include furlough days) to conduct the election, from the time of notification.
It was decided that 1.122  2 b (1) be clarified by adding the   phrase; “and direct the department to conduct an election.”
Case: What time frame is specified for elections?  Helpful to have dates and months specified, since this is a new process.
Bustamante: Hard dates are not intended to be included here.  Simply specifying that Senate will manage this in a timely way, in time for the June seating, is sufficient.  

Rubenson: Yes, the Senate Chair needs to plan ahead to ensure this.
Rubenson: Section 1.130, line 2, should change administrative to at-large senator.
Ettlich:  Summarizing:  three language clarifications need to be made:
· Section 4.1312 (b): add notify the department to organize an election
· Section 1.111 a:  correct reference to Section 4.312 b

· Section 1.130: change administrative  to at-large
Ettlich:  Please note a needed correction on the Senate webpage: Thorpe and Mraz were both elected to two-year terms and are currently in the first year of service.  Their terms expire at end of the second year, in 2010 (not 2011).
Case: Language in Section 1.122 c implies we collect actual ballots, but this is really done on- line.  
Ettlich:  We’ll change to this to read elections are concluded and remove reference to  ballots are collected).    The proxy issue also needs to be considered.

Rubenson: I don’t want to get into discussion of the proxy issue now due to time constraints.  It’s a big issue.  We certainly could  make a change to allow proxy votes when someone is absent.  Please contact me or Sherry if you feel strongly on this.  Thanks for this discussion.
Action Items 
10. International Business Certificate 

Thorpe moved to approve, seconded by Morgan.   

Ettlich: I need an executive summary, please.  Why was it deferred earlier, and what was changed?

Case:  Language electives are restricted to upper division (in elective section, not core).

DeHay: The actual requirement is one level above their entry point, right?  (Yes)
Morgan: Just a note: PS 350 is no longer listed as a course.

Bustamante: I thought the language requirement was one course beyond the university requirement?
DeHay: No, the footnote explains that it’s in addition to the admission requirement.

Ettlich: Do we need to amend the proposal to eliminate this course (PS 350)?  (Yes)  Ettlich moved to delete PS 350, seconded by Waters.



VOTE to amend the proposal to eliminate PS 350: Unanimous in favor, no abstentions.

DeHay: Suggest clarifying the requirement by adding the word foreign to read “upper division foreign language requirement.”
Ettlich so moved, seconded by Mills

VOTE to amend to read “upper division foreign language requirement”: Unanimous in favor, no 
abstentions.
VOTE to approve the International Business Certificate as amended twice.  All in favor, four 
abstaining: McCain, DeHay, French, Miller-Francisco.
Rubenson introduced Don Weingust, new Director of Shakespere Studies program, attending as a visitor.

Meeting adjourned at 5:29 p.m.
